

Division of Local Government & School Accountability

Hudson Housing Authority Board Oversight

Report of Examination

Period Covered:

July 1, 2014 — May 18, 2016

2016M-302



Thomas P. DiNapoli

Table of Contents

		Page
AUTHORITY LETTER		1
INTRODUCTIO	ON	2
	Background	2
	Objective	2
	Scope and Methodology	2
	Comments of Authority Officials and Corrective Action	3
BOARD OVERS	SIGHT	4
	Recommendations	5
APPENDIX A	Response From Authority Officials	7
APPENDIX B	Audit Methodology and Standards	11
APPENDIX C	How to Obtain Additional Copies of the Report	12
APPENDIX D	Local Regional Office Listing	13

State of New York Office of the State Comptroller

Division of Local Government and School Accountability

October 2016

Dear Authority Officials:

A top priority of the Office of the State Comptroller is to help authority officials manage their authorities efficiently and effectively and, by so doing, provide accountability for dollars spent to support authority operations. The Comptroller oversees the fiscal affairs of authorities statewide, as well as authorities' compliance with relevant statutes and observance of good business practices. This fiscal oversight is accomplished, in part, through our audits, which identify opportunities for improving authority operations and Board governance. Audits also can identify strategies to reduce authority costs and to strengthen controls intended to safeguard authority assets.

Following is a report of our audit of the Hudson Housing Authority, entitled Board Oversight. This audit was conducted pursuant to the State Comptroller's authority as set forth in Article X, Section 5 of the State Constitution

This audit's results and recommendations are resources for authority officials to use in effectively managing operations and in meeting the expectations of taxpayers. If you have questions about this report, please feel free to contact the local regional office for your county, as listed at the end of this report.

Respectfully submitted,

Office of the State Comptroller Division of Local Government and School Accountability

Introduction

Background

The Hudson Housing Authority (Authority) is located in the City of Hudson (City) in Columbia County. The Authority was established pursuant to Section 450 of the New York State Public Housing Law to provide low-rent housing for qualified individuals in accordance with provisions of Public Housing Law and the rules and regulations prescribed by the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD). The Authority receives the majority of its funding from HUD and the expenditure of those funds must comply with HUD requirements. The Authority's remaining funding consists primarily of rental income from tenants. The Authority's 2015-16 operating budget for the low-income housing program totaled approximately \$867,000. The Authority's fiscal year runs from July 1 through June 30.

The Authority's Board of Commissioners (Board) is composed of seven members: five appointed by the City Mayor and two elected by tenants. The Authority operates independently of the City, managing its own operational and financial affairs. An Executive Director (Director) is responsible for the Authority's day-to-day operations. The administrative assistant handles all rental and financial transactions. The Authority administers two main programs: the public housing program and the Section 8 housing voucher program in the City. The Authority maintains 132 public housing units and currently administers 67 of the 130 authorized Section 8 housing choice youchers that are used in the Hudson area.

Objective

The objective of our audit was to assess the Board's oversight of the Authority's financial operations. Our audit addressed the following related question:

• Does the Board provide sufficient oversight of the Authority's operations?

Scope and Methodology

We examined Board oversight of the Authority's financial operations for the period July 1, 2014 through May 18, 2016.

We conducted our audit in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards (GAGAS). More information on such standards and the methodology used in performing this audit are included in Appendix B of this report. Unless otherwise indicated in

¹ There are two HUD Section 8 voucher programs operating in Hudson: one program restricted to the Hudson ZIP code and a second program, which is countywide.

this report, samples for testing were selected based on professional judgment, as it was not the intent to project the results onto the entire population. Where applicable, information is presented concerning the value and/or size of the relevant population and the sample selected for examination.

Comments of Authority Officials and Corrective Action

The results of our audit and recommendations have been discussed with Authority officials and their comments, which appear in Appendix A, have been considered in preparing this report. Authority officials generally agreed with our recommendations and indicated they planned to initiate corrective action.

Good management practices dictate that the Board has the responsibility to initiate corrective action. As such, the Board should prepare a plan of action that addresses the recommendations in this report and forward the plan to our office within 90 days.

Board Oversight

The most important component of internal controls is the control environment, or the "tone at the top." The Board is responsible for setting this tone through management and oversight of financial operations and ensuring that financial resources are safeguarded. The Board fulfills this responsibility, in part, by instituting internal controls, such as policies and procedures, to ensure that financial transactions are properly authorized, recorded and reported.

Authority officials are responsible for adopting policies and procedures to ensure that cash receipt, cash disbursement and bank reconciliation duties are segregated. If this is not practical, the Board should ensure there is sufficient oversight. In addition, every claim against the Authority must contain enough supporting documentation to show that purchases of goods and services represent actual and necessary expenditures for Authority purposes. To prevent paying claims that are not for valid Authority purposes, the Board should audit all claims prior to payment or appoint a claims auditor to do so on its behalf.

During our audit period, the Authority had cash receipts of approximately \$1,036,000. However, the Board and Authority officials have not adopted policies and procedures to ensure that cash receipt, cash disbursement and bank reconciliation duties are segregated. As a result, the administrative assistant bills, receives and records cash receipts, and reconciles bank accounts. The administrative assistant also prepares the monthly financial report for the Board. In addition, the Board has not established compensating controls such as reviews of the administrative assistant's work. We traced rent rolls to receipts for one month; compared three months of receipts to amounts recorded in the Authority's rent receipts software, deposit slips and bank statements; and reviewed bank reconciliations for three months. We found that billings, receipts and bank reconciliations were properly performed.

Payment of Claims — During our audit period, the Authority paid 1,115 claims totaling \$1,334,101. However, the Board did not perform an audit of claims or designate a claims auditor to do so. The Director told us that the Board stopped approving claims in 2011 or 2012 because Board meetings often lacked a quorum. The lack of a Board quorum made it difficult to pay vendors in a timely manner and avoid late fees. As a result, Authority officials began writing checks and paying bills as received without a claims audit. The Director and a Board member manually signed checks

each week. The Board member reviewed the checks for agreement with the invoices and check copies, but other than signatures on the checks, the Board member did not document approval of the claims. If the Board member was unfamiliar with purchases, the Executive Director supplied the reasons and support. The Board then reviewed and approved the claims at the Board meetings after the claims were already paid.

We examined 71 voucher packets containing 90 invoices totaling \$38,179. We found no evidence of Board approval for 89 of the invoices totaling \$38,112 that required Board approval.² Vouchers included credit card payments for three selected months, selected payments to related parties and 25 general disbursements. We also compared checks written to bank statements and reviewed statements for each of the Authority's credit cards for three months. We found the checks matched the accounting records and the claims contained enough documentation to show that purchases represented actual and necessary Authority expenditures. We also found that credit card payments were made based on invoices instead of credit card statements. The Authority could not locate five monthly credit card statements for reconciliation to invoices and payments made. In addition, 25 claims for \$6,500 were not in accordance with Authority purchasing policies because these claims lacked quotes.

While the Board provides some oversight of Authority operations, the cash receipt, cash disbursement and bank reconciliation duties are not segregated and related work is not reviewed. In addition, the Board does not ensure that a deliberate, thorough and independent audit of claims is performed prior to payment. As a result, there is an increased risk that goods and services may not be obtained at the lowest possible cost or that errors or improper transactions could occur and not be detected and corrected in a timely manner.

Recommendations

The Board should:

- 1. Adopt written policies to ensure that the duties for cash receipts, cash disbursements and bank reconciliations are segregated among employees or that increased managerial oversight is in place.
- Perform a deliberate and thorough audit of claims prior to payment or appoint a claims auditor to do. Such an audit should include ensuring that claims are in accordance with purchasing policies and credit card payments are based on credit card statements.

² One invoice was for a check for a security refund to a former tenant that did not require Board approval.

The Director should:

- 3. Establish Board-approved procedures for cash receipts, procurements and cash disbursements.
- 4. Ensure that credit card statements are reconciled to credit card invoices and retained with payment documentation.

APPENDIX A

RESPONSE FROM AUTHORITY OFFICIALS

The Authority officials' response to this audit can be found on the following pages.

41 North Second Street, Hudson, NY 12534

HUD NY61-1

Ph (518) 828-5415 Fax (518) 828-2591

Proud, Progressive, Concerned

October 14, 2016

Tenneh Blamah, Chief Examiner OFFICE OF THE STATE COMPTROLLER, 33 Airport Center New Windsor, NY 12553

To Whom it May Concern,

The Hudson Housing Authority would like to extend its thanks to the comptroller's office for randomly selecting us for an in depth audit. Be advised that although we have never had such an experience, we are grateful for the opportunity and the assistance afforded by your auditor. This experience has made us realize that in order to retain the public trust there are some aspects of this operation that need to be tightened up.

With an office staff of two, many times it is hard to segregate duties of this operation in accordance with Comptrollers recommendations. However, in conjunction with the Board of Commissioners, we are determined to create a comprehensive program that will provide a secure system that will satisfy the NYS Comptroller's Office while still maintaining the efficient and effective operation of this agency.

- <u>-Payment of Claims</u> The Housing Authority has since instituted a program whereby the cosigner, not only reviews and signs the checks prior to payment, but is required to sign an affidavit that the claim was approved. Board members will then be presented with the affidavits, as well as the check register at the next board meeting. The Housing Authority has used this method of paying by warrant for many years with no prior observations or findings by HUD auditors.
- -The five monthly credit card statements that were unavailable for review were nearly 2 years old and the responsible credit card agencies were notified to supply copies while the auditor was on site. The statements were not supplied prior to the end of the audit. Invoices over 2 years old are not stored due to the lack of storage space in our system.
- -The 25 claims for \$6500 not in accordance with Authority purchasing policies by not having quotes is legitimate, not that there were no quotes but the documentation could not be located for each individual item. At this time we have instituted a system whereby all quotes for purchases will be documented in a manual. Thank you for pointing out this lack of verifiable documentation.

-<u>Cash receipt, cash disbursement and bank reconciliation</u>. In a two person rapid paced office environment, it is difficult at best to segregate all the above mentioned duties. Board members are presented with a detailed history of expenditures as well as the bank reconciliation statements. Also presented at board meetings are detailed reports regarding the cash receipts and disbursements for review.

The Board should:

Recommendation No. 1 - Adopt written policies to ensure that the duties for cash receipts, cash disbursements and bank reconciliations are segregated. Among employees or that increased managerial oversight is in place.

During the time of the audit when the auditor explained this particular observation, the office staff instituted a policy whereby the bank statements are examined by the Executive Director prior to presentation to the account clerk thereby enabling the discovery of any inconsistencies in the reconciliation process. This method was in effect at the time of the audit. Although there have been no findings or observations in previous HUD audits regarding this issue, the Housing Authority will either appoint a Board Member, or retain the services of our fee accountant, to perform the role of claims auditor, whereby the risk that errors or improper transactions will be detected and corrected in a timely manner.

Recommendation No. 2 – Perform a deliberate and thorough audit of claims prior to payment or appoint a claims auditor to do so. Such an audit should include ensuring that claims are in accordance with purchasing policies and credit card payments are based on credit card statements.

As pointed out in the prior dissertation, the Board of Commissioners will appoint a claims auditor or enlist the services of our fee accountant to perform this service.

The Director should:

3. Establish Board-approved procedures for cash receipts, procurement and cash disbursements.

All cash receipts are currently being processed by removing cash from the vending machines, laundry machines etc. and presenting the cash to the accounts clerk for counting. Once the cash is counted by the clerk it is signed off and presented to the Executive Director who also counts and signs off and a deposit slip is prepared and the cash is deposited in the bank on a regular basis.

A procurement record will be kept documenting obtaining quotes from vendors prior to making purchases. According to the HUD Annual Contributions Contract, when the annual budget is approved by the Board of Commissioners, it is basically an endorsement of the HUD procurement policy. It is then the role of the Executive Director who is the Contracting Officer to procure goods and services for the agency as per the approved procurement policy, within that

budget.

4. Ensure that all credit card statements are reconciled to credit card invoices and retained with payment documentation.

In the future and as of the issuance of this report all, credit card payments will be based on credit card statements with the proper documentation.

Once again, I reiterate that the assistance provided by the auditor was instrumental in helping us to become more aware of a lot of things that we take for granted in a small staffed operation. At first notice of the NYS comptroller's audit, there was great anxiety within this office. Not for any reason other than fear of the unknown. Although we had our differences at times, the auditor congenially explained why he was citing us for certain issues in such a way that we could see the concerns.

It was an inconvenience, a disruption in the normal routine, but all in all it was educating and productive.

Thanks for your eooperation.

Yours truly.

JEPFREY K. FIRST Executive Director

APPENDIX B

AUDIT METHODOLOGY AND STANDARDS

To achieve our audit objective and obtain valid evidence, we performed the following procedures:

- We made inquiries of officials and employees to document Authority practices and procedures.
- We traced rent rolls to receipts for one month to ensure all rentable units were billed. We selected a recent month to verify current rental billings.
- We traced the last three consecutive months of rent receipts from receipt records to deposit slips, to the general ledger and to bank statements. We also examined the bank reconciliations for the same three months.
- We examined 71 voucher packets containing invoices totaling \$38,179 which included general disbursements and selected payments to staff and officials for compliance with purchasing rules, approvals, claims audit requirements and payment accuracy. We judgmentally selected the general disbursements based on procurement policy thresholds. We included all individual payments, including payments to the Director and several petty cash payments based on the collective experience of the audit team.
- We compared checks written to bank statements and to endorsements to determine if the checks matched the Authority's accounting records.
- We judgmentally selected and reviewed three month's statements for each of the credit cards for validity of the purchase and propriety of payments. Months were selected based on higher numbers of transactions and dollar values.

We conducted this performance audit in accordance with GAGAS. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objective. We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objective.

APPENDIX C

HOW TO OBTAIN ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE REPORT

To obtain copies of this report, write or visit our web page:

Office of the State Comptroller Public Information Office 110 State Street, 15th Floor Albany, New York 12236 (518) 474-4015 http://www.osc.state.ny.us/localgov/

APPENDIX D

OFFICE OF THE STATE COMPTROLLER DIVISION OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT AND SCHOOL ACCOUNTABILITY

Andrew A. SanFilippo, Executive Deputy Comptroller Gabriel F. Deyo, Deputy Comptroller Tracey Hitchen Boyd, Assistant Comptroller

LOCAL REGIONAL OFFICE LISTING

BINGHAMTON REGIONAL OFFICE

H. Todd Eames, Chief Examiner
Office of the State Comptroller
State Office Building, Suite 1702
44 Hawley Street
Binghamton, New York 13901-4417
(607) 721-8306 Fax (607) 721-8313
Email: Muni-Binghamton@osc.state.ny.us

Serving: Broome, Chenango, Cortland, Delaware, Otsego, Schoharie, Sullivan, Tioga, Tompkins Counties

BUFFALO REGIONAL OFFICE

Jeffrey D. Mazula, Chief Examiner Office of the State Comptroller 295 Main Street, Suite 1032 Buffalo, New York 14203-2510 (716) 847-3647 Fax (716) 847-3643 Email: Muni-Buffalo@osc.state.ny.us

Serving: Allegany, Cattaraugus, Chautauqua, Erie, Genesee, Niagara, Orleans, Wyoming Counties

GLENS FALLS REGIONAL OFFICE

Jeffrey P. Leonard, Chief Examiner Office of the State Comptroller One Broad Street Plaza Glens Falls, New York 12801-4396 (518) 793-0057 Fax (518) 793-5797 Email: Muni-GlensFalls@osc.state.ny.us

Serving: Albany, Clinton, Essex, Franklin, Fulton, Hamilton, Montgomery, Rensselaer, Saratoga, Schenectady, Warren, Washington Counties

HAUPPAUGE REGIONAL OFFICE

Ira McCracken, Chief Examiner
Office of the State Comptroller
NYS Office Building, Room 3A10
250 Veterans Memorial Highway
Hauppauge, New York 11788-5533
(631) 952-6534 Fax (631) 952-6530
Email: Muni-Hauppauge@osc.state.nv.us

Serving: Nassau and Suffolk Counties

NEWBURGH REGIONAL OFFICE

Tenneh Blamah, Chief Examiner
Office of the State Comptroller
33 Airport Center Drive, Suite 103
New Windsor, New York 12553-4725
(845) 567-0858 Fax (845) 567-0080
Email: Muni-Newburgh@osc.state.nv.us

Serving: Columbia, Dutchess, Greene, Orange, Putnam, Rockland, Ulster, Westchester Counties

ROCHESTER REGIONAL OFFICE

Edward V. Grant, Jr., Chief Examiner Office of the State Comptroller The Powers Building 16 West Main Street, Suite 522 Rochester, New York 14614-1608 (585) 454-2460 Fax (585) 454-3545 Email: Muni-Rochester@osc.state.ny.us

Serving: Cayuga, Chemung, Livingston, Monroe, Ontario, Schuyler, Seneca, Steuben, Wayne, Yates Counties

SYRACUSE REGIONAL OFFICE

Rebecca Wilcox, Chief Examiner
Office of the State Comptroller
State Office Building, Room 409
333 E. Washington Street
Syracuse, New York 13202-1428
(315) 428-4192 Fax (315) 426-2119
Email: Muni-Syracuse@osc.state.ny.us

Serving: Herkimer, Jefferson, Lewis, Madison, Oneida, Onondaga, Oswego, St. Lawrence Counties

STATEWIDE AUDITS

Ann C. Singer, Chief Examiner State Office Building, Suite 1702 44 Hawley Street Binghamton, New York 13901-4417 (607) 721-8306 Fax (607) 721-8313